Satsy Daw

THE SENATE OF THE STATE OF TEXAS COURT OF IMPEACHMENT

AUG 05 2023

CLERK OF THE COURT

IN THE MATTER OF WARREN KENNETH PAXTON, JR.

ATTORNEY GENERAL WARREN KENNETH PAXTON, JR.'S MOTION TO DISMISS ARTICLE VIII

An official's impeachment and removal from office inflicts a grievous injury on a representative government, directly overturning the will of the voters through the uncheckable acts of legislators who are not accountable to the whole State for their choices. This awesome power should be—and traditionally has been—reserved only for the most egregious of offenses, and even then only those so urgent that the eventual determination of the challenged individual's fitness for office at the ballot box comes far too late. It is inconceivable, then, that the House has chosen to impeach the recently reelected, third-term Attorney General because his office settled a case that certain legislators would have preferred to see go to trial.

The settlement at issue is a money-saving agreement that ends years-old litigation and saves the State millions of dollars in legal fees and millions more in potential liabilities at trial. Indeed, the economics of the settlement have never been reasonably questioned. But the settlement, like all settlements of its kind, is not self-funding; the Legislature retains the sole prerogative to decide whether it will be paid. In the 88th Regular Session, the Legislature declined to do so, thereby registering its disagreement with the Attorney General's Office through its unquestioned power of the purse. That should have ended the matter.

Instead, the House has done violence to our democracy by preferring an Article of Impeachment to express its displeasure over a routine settlement of ordinary employment litigation, a common occurrence across Texas state government. This cannot stand. There is no basis in law or history to transmute this disagreement over the appropriate resolution of pending litigation into an impeachable offense. The House's allegations in Article VIII are woefully insufficient to rise to that constitutional standard, and their charge is replete with factual and legal errors that would make trial on this accusation a pointless exercise. This Court should dismiss Article VIII.

BACKGROUND

On November 12, 2020, four of the Attorney General's former employees filed a lawsuit against the Office of the Attorney General regarding their termination from the agency. State law allows suit only against the agency itself, rather than any alleged wrongdoer, and the agency is the only possible defendant for any "whistleblower" lawsuit. See Tex. Gov't Code § 554.002(a) (imposing liability only on "[a] state or local governmental entity"); see also id. § 554.001(5). Attorney General Ken Paxton has never been a defendant in this litigation, and he is not, and could not be, personally liable to the so-called "whistleblowers" under state law. Indeed, no individual has ever been held personally liable under Chapter 554, nor could they be—State law imposes liability only on the agency.

Once in litigation, OAG determined that outside counsel was necessary to defend the lawsuit, and the Texas Legislature has provided approximately \$600,000 for that defense. OAG's outside counsel promptly filed a plea to the jurisdiction challenging the district court's authority to hear the case. Those threshold jurisdictional issues *must* be decided before the case can proceed to fact discovery and to the merits. *See, e.g., Bland Indep. Sch. Dist. v. Blue*, 34 S.W.3d 547, 553-54 (Tex. 2000). But litigation is time consuming, and the appellate proceedings have taken years.

Settlement discussions began in early January 2023. It was obvious that any successful settlement would need to include a monetary component, and it quickly became clear that the monetary terms would exceed the cap established by the legislature—only settlements under \$250,000 may be funded by state agencies using their appropriated funds. General Appropriations Act ("GAA"), art. IX, § 16.04, 87th Leg., R.S. (2021). Recognizing that the legislative session presented an opportunity for seeking such an appropriation, the parties engaged in extensive discussions and hours of intensive mediation to reach a mediated settlement agreement. Exhibit A.

The mediated settlement agreement is expressly "contingent upon all necessary approvals for funding." Accordingly, it was the prerogative of the Legislature, not the Attorney General, to expend public funds on the settlement or not. *See* GAA, art. IX, § 16.04(b)(3). The Attorney General appeared with counsel at a House Appropriations Subcommittee hearing, and they answered questions from Representatives, explaining why the settlement was in the financial interests of the taxpayer because of the assuredly high litigation costs.¹

When it became clear that the Legislature was not going to fund the mediated settlement agreement during this legislative session, the plaintiffs exhorted the budget reconciliation committee to reconsider that decision and allow OAG to pay for the settlement. Exhibit B. The plaintiffs told the Legislature that its decision "unfairly punish[ed]" the plaintiffs and was "disastrous public policy." *Id.* at 1. Expressing that they were "perplexed and dismayed by the Legislature's refusal to approve the tentative settlement," the plaintiffs reiterated that the Legislature was "breaking the promise the Texas Legislature made" with the Whistleblower Act. *Id.* at 2. And the plaintiffs underscored that "[t]he Texas Whistleblower Act allows whistleblowers to sue *only* their employing agency [and] *does not allow* for personal claims against the individual doing the firing or accused of corruption." *Id.* Crucially, the plaintiffs explained that "it is unfair to expect whistleblowers to not only discover and report wrongdoing, but also to further investigate that alleged criminal conduct through the civil justice system." *Id.*

Unmoved, the 88th Legislature refused to fund the settlement. Absent an appropriation, no "public funds" will change hands. But the House now accuses the Attorney General of "disregard of official duty" by "concealing his wrongful acts" via the settlement.

-

¹ See Video, Appropriations Subcommittee on Articles I, IV, & V, 88th Leg., R.S. (Feb. 21, 2023), available at https://tlchouse.granicus.com/MediaPlayer.php?view_id=78&clip_id=23823.

STANDARD

"While impeachable offenses are not defined in the Constitution, they are very clearly designated or pointed out by the term 'impeachment,' which . . . connotes the offenses to be considered." Ferguson v. Maddox, 263 S.W. 888, 892 (Tex. 1924). An impeachable offense is a "grave official wrong[]" as historically understood in English and early American practice "by an examination of the Constitution, legal treatises, the common law[,] and parliamentary precedents." Id. It is "emphatically" not an "arbitrary and unrestrained" power to remove an elected official. Id. Rather, "[i]mpeachment is used only in extreme cases," Ferguson v. Wilcox, 28 S.W.2d 526, 533 (Tex. 1930), consistent with "such official delinquencies, wrongs, or malfeasances as justified impeachment according to" historical practices. Ferguson, 263 S.W. at 892. This Court determines whether an allegation rises to the historical level of an impeachable offense as a matter of law. Id. And this Court has the power to dismiss an Article for either failing to rise to that level or for any other defect. Id.; see also S. Journal, 88th Cong., 1st Sess. at 40-52 (2023), Rule 15.

ARGUMENT

I. Article VIII Does Not Allege an Impeachable Offense.

Our Constitution does not permit the House to impeach an official on any basis it sees fit. As the Supreme Court has explained, impeachable offenses under our Constitution include only those "established by the common law and the practice of the English Parliament and the parliamentary bodies in America." *Ferguson*, 263 S.W. at 892. Neither English, nor American, nor Texan history supports the notion that settling litigation within one's lawful authority, absent direct financial self-interest or fraud, rises to the level of an impeachable offense.

Blackstone described the gravity required for an act to become an impeachable offense. In his Commentaries, he described "public wrongs" to historically mean "crimes and misdemeanors."

4 William Blackstone, *Commentaries* *1. These were "act[s] committed, or omitted, in violation of a public law," supplying the truism that a public wrong could not be an act that complied with the law. *Id.* at *5. Impeachable offenses were a subset of public wrongs, reserved for unique transgressions against the State herself, such as "high treason." *See id.* at *74–75. When committed by a public official, a "high crime" could constitute an impeachable offense. Indeed, Blackstone ranked the "high court" of impeachment" in England first in "dignity" because it was "the most high and supreme court of criminal jurisdiction by the most solemn grand inquest," addressing "enormous offenders" among "the representatives of the people." *Id.* at *255-56, 258.

The Founders also understood "high crimes and misdemeanors" to include only particularly grave wrongs. Alexander Hamilton, agreeing with Blackstone's definition of "high crimes," explained that impeachable offenses were those that "relate[d] chiefly to injuries done immediately to the society" of the State. Federalist No. 65. Even opponents of the federal Constitution's impeachment power concurred that "[e]rrors in judgment, or want of capacity to discharge the duties of the office, can never be supposed to be included in these words, *high crimes and misdemeanors*." *The Anti-Federalist*, Essays of Brutus XV, 185 (Herbert J. Storing, University of Chicago Press 1985) (emphasis original). Absent that restriction, where the legislature could expel any official from office for any reason it saw fit, the impeachment power would be "so incompatible with the genius of our institutions, that no lawyer or statesman would be inclined to countenance so absolute a despotism of opinion and practice." 1 J. Story, *Commentaries on the Constitution of the United States*, § 797, p. 563 (4th Ed. 1873).

This Court has historically hewed to this approach. When the House preferred twenty-five articles of impeachment against Land Commissioner McGaughey, it charged that McGaughey's sale of certain properties violated the land laws—but not that McGaughey did so out of a personal

financial interest. This Court concluded that was not enough: as McGaughey's counsel successfully argued, "the great State of Texas is pointing her heaviest artillery at something that does not even reach the magnitude of a snowbird." State of Tex. Senate, Proc. of the High Ct. of Impeachment on the Trial of W.L. McGaughey, Land Comm'r, S. 23, Reg. Sess. at li-lii (1893). The Court conclusively rejected every charge, with at least nineteen of twenty-seven members acquitting McGaughey. *Id.* at 169-178.

Likewise, the articles of impeachment against Judge J.B. Price did not allege self-enrichment. Judge Price was impeached on twelve articles. The articles accused him of "gross neglect of duties" when he approved payment reimbursements, like Sheriffs' mileage requests, that ultimately exceeded verifiable work-related expenses and costs. Judge Price was also accused of writing a literal blank check drawing on State funds for a witness fee. This Court recognized that these charges simply failed to qualify as "grave offenses" requiring the extraordinary remedy of impeachment. S. Journal, 42nd Cong., 2nd Sess. at 429-431 (1931). This Court dismissed six of the articles against Judge Price and acquitted him on the remaining six. *Id.* at 429-431, 684-691.

But this Court has drawn the line at more serious wrongs, such as embezzlement, fraud, perjury, or attempts to nullify the Constitution. Governor Ferguson was convicted of ten of the twenty-one articles preferred against him; the convictions included charges for embezzlement or self-enrichment, State of Tex. Senate, Rec. of Proc. of the High Ct. of Impeachment on the Trial of Hon. James E. Ferguson, Governor, S. 35, 2nd & 3rd Sess. at 767-769, 776, 778, 781-82, 789-791 (1917), concealing these self-interested transactions, *id.* at 772-774. 778-779, perjury, *id.* at 769-772, or an attempt to unconstitutionally abolish the University of Texas, *id.* at 782-789. This Court convicted Judge Carrillo for fraudulently charging and collecting money from the county for rental equipment that did not exist, and for renting county equipment for his personal use—

namely, the commercial operation of a ranch property he owned in partnership with another public official. State of Tex. Senate, Rec. of Proc. of the High Ct. of Impeachment on the Trial of O.P. Carrillo, Judge, S. 64, Reg. Sess. at 1560 (1975).

Article VIII does not allege anything that comes close to this level of seriousness, let alone with the required specificity. The most that can be said for Article VIII is that it registers the displeasure of the House over the parties' decision to settle and the plaintiffs' refusal to continue to prosecute their case; presumably the House would have preferred that a trial court continue some nebulous investigation into Attorney General Paxton, given the House's years of inaction since the so-called "whistleblowers" filed their claims. *Cf.* Ex. B at 2. That the House cannot free-ride on the work of private litigants is not a justification for the Attorney General's impeachment. And Article VIII cannot be defended as attacking an action by the Attorney General in his own financial self-interest: because the Attorney General never could have been personally liable under the Whistleblower Act, a settlement under that Act would have discharged the agency's—but only the agency's—liability. Article VIII does not contain any allegation of embezzlement, fraud, direct financial self-interest, or attempts to nullify the Constitution. Accordingly, it does not allege impeachable conduct.

The specific charge levied in Article VIII is equally insufficient to state an impeachable offense. The notions of "disregard of official duty" and "misuse of official powers" are akin to mere "[e]rrors in judgment, or want of capacity to discharge the duties of the office, [that] can never be supposed to be included in these words, *high crimes and misdemeanors.*" *The Anti-Federalist*, Essays of Brutus XV, 185 (Herbert J. Storing, University of Chicago Press 1985) (emphasis original). While it may be politically expedient for the House to grandstand about "disregard" for one's office, this is a solemn legal proceeding where more is required. Even if there

were any historical basis whatsoever to describe a litigation settlement as impeachable—and there is not—the character of the charge that the House has brought also falls short of the constitutional standard for impeachable offenses.

There is no justification for impeaching or removing the Attorney General from office because certain legislators wish he had not settled a case. Article VIII does not identify an impeachable offense, and it should therefore be dismissed.

II. Article VIII Is Legally and Factually Incorrect and Insufficient Under Any Pleading Standard.

Article VIII also reflects a lack of understanding by the House of the law and the circumstances of the mediated settlement agreement. Yet again, if the House had engaged in even a modicum of earnest investigation, it would never have preferred Article VIII as written. But the House is bound by its pleading, and its pleading is erroneous and insufficient.

The House begins with the obviously false pretense that the Attorney General "misused his official powers" and thereby somehow "conceal[ed] his wrongful acts." But the notion that anything about the so-called "whistleblower" complaints has been concealed is laughable on its face. The former employees' false reports were plastered all over every Texas media outlet, and they have been the subject of years of media attention and litigation, including the plaintiffs' Whistleblower Act petition. Moreover, Article VIII is silent as to how OAG's litigation strategy constitutes a "misuse of official powers" or a "disregard of official duty." The Attorney General of Texas and the lawyers under his control have "broad discretionary power in carrying out his responsibility to represent the State." *Perry v. Del Rio*, 67 S.W.3d 85, 92 (Tex. 2001) (citing *Terrazas v. Ramirez*, 829 S.W.2d 712, 722 (Tex. 1991)). The mediated settlement agreement is an economically sensible resolution of a potential liability against the State, and even the Plaintiffs concede that they had "not heard of anyone questioning the amount of the settlement. And how

could they?" Ex. B at 2. The notion that entering into a settlement which potentially saves the State millions of dollars constitutes a "misuse" of official power is a display of callous disregard by the House of its responsibility to steward the public fisc.

The House next alleges that the mediated settlement agreement "provides for payment of the settlement from public funds." But the agreement itself "provides" for nothing—it is the Legislature's sole prerogative to decide whether public funds will go to these former employees to settle their claims. Moreover, under the laws passed by the Legislature, there is no other option—as the plaintiffs themselves have explained, "[t]he Texas Whistleblower Act allows whistleblowers to sue *only* their employing agency [and] *does not allow* for personal claims against the individual doing the firing or accused of corruption." Ex. B at 2; Tex. Gov't Code § 554.002(a).

The errors continue. The House next alleges in Article VIII that the mediated settlement agreement "stayed the wrongful termination suit and conspicuously delayed the discovery of facts and testimony at trial." But this is wrong and misleading, because the lawsuit has been continuously ongoing from the time it was filed until the parties began settlement discussions. Any "delay" that the House complains about is attributable to the necessities of litigation, most recently, the Supreme Court of Texas's consideration of OAG's petition for review. The Governor, the Lieutenant Governor, and the Honorable Kent Hance all urged the Supreme Court to take up the case and decide the jurisdictional issues, and the Supreme Court was still considering that decision at the time the settlement discussions began. Indeed, Mr. Hance expressed his concern that "[w]hen a fundamental disagreement exists between elected officer and his appointed inferior officers, the function of government is stymied," and he said that failure to rule in favor of OAG "would place in jeopardy the very foundations of our governmental system and require elected officials to rely on advice that is adverse and hostile to their own duly established policy goals as a statewide

elected official."² Whatever the House's frustrations with the litigation process, it is plainly incorrect to attribute the delay solely to the Attorney General or the settlement discussions.

Finally, in its most baffling error, the House errs regarding the timing of events. The House's bald accusation that the settlement agreement somehow "deprived the electorate of its opportunity to make an information decision when voting for attorney general" defies logic. The settlement agreement, and any accompanying delays in the litigation, came *after* the voters overwhelmingly reelected Ken Paxton on November 8, 2022. It is simply impossible for any delay caused by the settlement agreement to have affected the information available to voters *months earlier*. And the notion that voters were somehow uninformed regarding the nature of the allegations against Ken Paxton—following years of breathless media coverage and a bruising 2022 election cycle, Exhibit C—is absurd.

Each of these errors on its own is sufficient to require the dismissal of Article VIII. Even when the prosecution is "not required to make its allegations as narrow as it did, due process require[s]" the prosecution "to 'prove the statutory elements that it has chosen to allege, not some other alternative statutory elements that it did not allege." *Geick v. State*, 349 S.W.3d 542, 547 (Tex. Crim. App. 2011). To the extent that a charge of "disregard of official duty" is legally cognizable in a Court of Impeachment—as explained above, it is not—the House must prove each element of Article VIII as written. It cannot do so, for the reasons explained above, and it would therefore be a waste of this Court's time to conduct a trial on this charge.

CONCLUSION

For the foregoing reasons, this Court should dismiss Articles VIII.

² Letter of Amicus Curiae the Honorable Kent R. Hance in Support of Petition, Office of the Attorney General of the State of Texas, at 2 (Apr. 25, 2022), available at https://tinyurl.com/3mpyy8jp.

Respectfully submitted.

/s/ Christopher D. Hilton

Judd E. Stone II Christopher D. Hilton Allison M. Collins Amy S. Hilton Kateland R. Jackson Joseph N. Mazzara

STONE HILTON PLLC

1115 W. Slaughter Ln.
Austin, TX 78748
(737) 465-7248
judd.e.stone@proton.me
christopher.d.hilton@proton.me
allison.collins23@proton.me
amy.s.hilton@proton.me
kateland.jackson@proton.me
joseph.mazzara86@proton.me

Tony Buzbee
The Buzbee Law Firm
JP Morgan Chase Tower
600 Travis Street, Suite 7500
Houston, Texas 77002
Tbuzbee@txattorneys.com

Dan Cogdell Cogdell Law Firm 1000 Main St., Suite 2300 Houston, TX 77002 dan@cogdell-law.com

Counsel for the Attorney General

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

This motion was served via email on the House Board of Managers' counsel, to wit: Rusty Hardin, rhardin@rustyhardin.com, and Dick DeGuerin, ddeguerin@aol.com, on August 5, 2023.

<u>/s/ Christopher D. Hilton</u> Christopher D. Hilton

No. 21-1027

In the Supreme Court of Texas

Office of the Attorney General of Texas,

Petitioner,

 ν .

JAMES BLAKE BRICKMAN, ET AL., Respondents.

On Petition for Review from the Third Court of Appeals, Austin

JOINT SECOND MOTION TO ABATE

KEN PAXTON Attorney General of Texas

BRENT WEBSTER
First Assistant Attorney General

Office of the Attorney General P.O. Box 12548 (MC 059) Austin, Texas 78711-2548

Tel.: (512) 936-1700 Fax: (512) 474-2697 JUDD E. STONE II State Bar No. 24076720 Solicitor General Judd.Stone@oag.texas.gov

LANORA C. PETTIT
Principal Deputy Solicitor General

WILLIAM F. COLE Assistant Solicitor General

Counsel for Petitioner

TO THE HONORABLE SUPREME COURT OF TEXAS:

Petitioner and respondents jointly move the Court to further defer consideration of the petition for review to enable the parties to finalize and fund a settlement agreement.

Petitioner filed the petition for review on January 5, 2022. The Court requested a response on February 18 and briefs on the merits on May 27. Petitioner's brief on the merits was filed on July 27, respondents' brief on the merits was filed on September 15, and petitioner's reply was filed on September 30. Petitioners and three of the four respondents initially moved the Court to abate the petition on January 26, 2023. The petition for review remains under consideration by the Court.

The parties have since executed a settlement agreement. Ex. 1. Because uncertainty regarding whether this Court will grant or deny the petition for review was a material factor affecting the parties' agreement, the parties jointly respectfully move the Court to further abate consideration of the petition pending the finalization and funding of that agreement. Following finalization and funding of the agreement, the parties will move the Court to dispose of this case pursuant to Texas Rule of Appellate Procedure 56.3. Should the parties prove unable to obtain funding, they will jointly move the Court to lift the abatement order.

PRAYER

The Court should abate the petition for review.

Respectfully submitted.

KEN PAXTON	/s/ Judd E. Stone II
	<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>

Attorney General of Texas JUDD E. STONE II

Solicitor General

Brent Webster State Bar No. 24076720

First Assistant Attorney General Judd.Stone@oag.texas.gov

LANORA C. PETTIT

Principal Deputy Solicitor General

Office of the Attorney General

P.O. Box 12548 (MC 059) WILLIAM F. COLE

Austin, Texas 78711-2548 Assistant Solicitor General

Tel.: (512) 936-1700

Fax: (512) 474-2697 Counsel for Petitioner

CERTIFICATE OF CONFERENCE

On February 10, 2023, I conferred with Thomas A. Nesbitt, lead counsel for plaintiff James Blake Brickman, via tnesbitt@dnaustin.com; Don Tittle, counsel for plaintiff J. Mark Penley, via don@dontittlelaw.com; T.J. Turner, counsel for plaintiff David Maxwell, via tturner@cstrial.com; and Joseph R. Knight, counsel for plaintiff Ryan M. Vassar, via jknight@ebbklaw.com. Respondents agree with the relief requested and join the motion.

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

On February 10, 2023, this document was served electronically on Thomas A. Nesbitt, lead counsel for plaintiff James Blake Brickman, via tnesbitt@dnaustin.com; Don Tittle, counsel for plaintiff J. Mark Penley, via don@dontittlelaw.com; T.J. Turner, counsel for plaintiff David Maxwell, via tturner@cstrial.com; and Joseph R. Knight, counsel for plaintiff Ryan M. Vassar, via jknight@ebbklaw.com.

CERTIFICATE OF COMPLIANCE

Microsoft Word reports that this document contains 227 words, excluding the portions of the document exempted by Rule 9.4(i)(1).

In the Supreme Court of Texas

Office of the Attorney General of Texas,

Petitioner,

ν.

JAMES BLAKE BRICKMAN, ET AL.,

Respondents.

On Petition for Review from the Third Court of Appeals, Austin

APPENDIX

MEDIATED SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT
No. D-1-GN-20-006861
In the 250th District Court, Travis County, Texas

No. D-1-GN-20-006861

James Blake Brickman et al.,	§	In the 250th
71 1 - 100	§	
Plaintiffs	§	
	§	
V.	§	District Court
	§	
Office of the Attorney General,	8	
	§	
Defendant	§	Travis County, Texas

Mediated Settlement Agreement

The undersigned (the "Parties") mediated with Patrick Keel. After consulting with their attorneys, the Parties and their attorneys now sign this document to memorialize the terms of their agreement under § 154.071 of the Texas Civil Practice & Remedies Code and Rule 11 of the Texas Rules of Civil Procedure.

Although the mediator assisted in drafting this agreement, the Parties and their attorneys thoroughly reviewed the document and made or had the opportunity to make any changes to it that the Parties desired. The Parties sign this agreement of their own free will and without duress, relying on their own understanding of the agreement and the advice of their attorneys.

The agreement is:

- 1. In exchange for mutual releases with all four plaintiffs, the Office of the Attorney General ("OAG") will pay a total of \$3,300,000 and structure a portion of this sum as 27 months' back pay to Ryan Vassar and take such additional steps as are necessary for Vassar to receive 27 months' service credit toward the state retirement plan.
- 2. OAG will permanently remove this press release from its website: https://www.texasattorneygeneral.gov/news/releases/ag-paxton-releases-statement-recent-allegations.
- 3. A recital in the settlement agreement will state: "WHEREAS, Attorney General Ken Paxton accepts that plaintiffs acted in a manner that they thought was right and apologizes for referring to them as 'rogue employees.'"
- 4. The Parties will not ask that the 3rd Court of Appeals opinion issued October 21, 2021 be withdrawn.
- 5. OAG will take whatever steps necessary to lift the abatement in the SOAH proceeding and it will no longer oppose Mr. Maxwell's petition to correct his F5 report.
 - 6. This agreement is contingent upon all necessary approvals for funding.

- 6. This agreement is contingent upon all necessary approvals for funding.
- 7. The Parties will jointly notify the Supreme Court of Texas that the Parties have agreed to settle and request that the court extend the abatement until all settlement papers have been finalized and funded.
- 8. The Parties will execute a formal settlement agreement containing these terms, as well as terms typical in settlements of this nature, including, but not limited to, no admission of liability or fault by any Party.

Signed on the dates indicated by the electronic signatures below.

,
Plaintiffs:
Dared Maxwell w/ and 2
David Maxwell ("Maxwell")
Approved as to form by Maxwell's attorney:
TJ Turner
Cain & Skarnulis PLLC
303 Colorado St., Suite 2850
Austin, Texas 78701
tturner@estrial.com
+ Ma
Ryan Vassar ("Vassar")
Approved as to form by Vassar's attorney:
1 0 1 01
Moseph Cangel
Joseph R. Kriight
Ewell Brown, Blanke & Knight LLP
111 Congress Avenue, 28th Floor
Austin, Texas 78701
jknight@ebbklaw.com
Mark Penley w/permission by DAT
Mark Penley ("Penley")
Approved as to form by Penley's attorney:
Wan Tottle

Don Tittle

Law Offices of Don Tittle PLLC 8350 N. Central Expy., Suite M1085 James Blake Brickman ("Brickman")

Approved as to form by Brickman's attorney:

Thomas A. Nesbitt DeShazo & Nesbitt LLP 809 West Avenue Austin, Texas 78701 tnesbitt@dnaustin.com

Defendant:

Office of the Attorney General of Texas

Grant Dorfman

Deputy First Assistant Attorney General Grant.Dorfman@oag.texas.gov

Christopher D. Hilton Chief, General Litigation Division Christopher.Hilton@oag.texas.gov

Office of the Attorney General of Texas General Litigation Division P.O. Box 12548 Capitol Station Austin, Texas 78711-2548

Approved as to form by Defendant's attorney:

William S. Helfand

Lewis Brisbois Bisgaard & Smith LLP

24 Greenway Plaza, Suite 1400

Houston, Texas 77046

bill.helfand@lewisbrisbois.com

Automated Certificate of eService

This automated certificate of service was created by the efiling system. The filer served this document via email generated by the efiling system on the date and to the persons listed below:

Sylvia Rosales on behalf of Judd Stone Bar No. 24076720 sylvia.rosales@oag.texas.gov Envelope ID: 72643318 Status as of 2/10/2023 10:57 AM CST

Associated Case Party: James BlakeBrickman

Name	BarNumber	Email	TimestampSubmitted	Status
Marianne Ross		mross@dnaustin.com	2/10/2023 10:40:01 AM	SENT
TJ Turner		tturner@cstrial.com	2/10/2023 10:40:01 AM	SENT
Thomas ANesbitt		tnesbitt@dnaustin.com	2/10/2023 10:40:01 AM	SENT

Case Contacts

Name	BarNumber	Email	TimestampSubmitted	Status
Joseph R. Knight	11601275	jknight@ebbklaw.com	2/10/2023 10:40:01 AM	SENT
Don A. Tittle	20080200	don@dontittlelaw.com	2/10/2023 10:40:01 AM	SENT
Thomas Andrew Nesbitt	24007738	tnesbitt@dnaustin.com	2/10/2023 10:40:01 AM	SENT
Carlos Ramon Soltero	791702	csoltero@maynardcooper.com	2/10/2023 10:40:01 AM	SENT
Lanora Pettit	24115221	lanora.pettit@oag.texas.gov	2/10/2023 10:40:01 AM	SENT
William FCole		William.Cole@oag.texas.gov	2/10/2023 10:40:01 AM	SENT
Carrie Patino		carrie.patino@oag.texas.gov	2/10/2023 10:40:01 AM	SENT
Judd Stone	24076720	judd.stone@oag.texas.gov	2/10/2023 10:40:01 AM	SENT
Kiara Dial		kdial@cstrial.com	2/10/2023 10:40:01 AM	SENT

Associated Case Party: Ryan M. Vassar

Name	BarNumber	Email	TimestampSubmitted	Status
Joseph RKnight		jknight@ebbklaw.com	2/10/2023 10:40:01 AM	SENT

Associated Case Party: J. MarkPenley

Name	BarNumber	Email	TimestampSubmitted	Status
Don ATittle		don@dontittlelaw.com	2/10/2023 10:40:01 AM	SENT

Automated Certificate of eService

This automated certificate of service was created by the efiling system. The filer served this document via email generated by the efiling system on the date and to the persons listed below:

Sylvia Rosales on behalf of Judd Stone Bar No. 24076720 sylvia.rosales@oag.texas.gov Envelope ID: 72643318 Status as of 2/10/2023 10:57 AM CST

Associated Case Party: David Maxwell

Name	BarNumber	Email	TimestampSubmitted	Status
Carlos RSoltero		carlos@ssmlawyers.com	2/10/2023 10:40:01 AM	SENT

To the Honorable Members of the Conference Committee on HB 1 House Conferees

The Honorable Greg Bonnen	greg.bonnen@house.texas.gov
The Honorable Mary E. Gonzalez	Mary.Gonzalez@house.texas.gov
The Honorable Jacey Jetton	Jacey.Jetton@house.texas.gov
The Honorable Gary VanDeaver	Gary.VanDeaver@house.texas.gov
The Honorable Armando Walle	Armando.Walle@house.texas.gov

Senate Conferees

The Honorable Joan Huffman	Joan.Huffman@senate.texas.gov
The Honorable Brandon Creighton	brandon.creighton@senate.texas.gov
The Honorable Lois Kolkhorst	Lois.Kolkhorst@senate.texas.gov
The Honorable Robert Nichols	Robert.Nichols@senate.texas.gov
The Honorable Charles Schwertner	Charles.Schwertner@senate.texas.gov

Re: Office of the Attorney General Whistleblowers

To the Honorable Members of the Conference Committee on HB 1:

We represent four of the eight brave public servants in the Office of the Attorney General ("OAG") who in September 2020 reported to the FBI and Texas Rangers that they believed that their boss, Attorney General Ken Paxton, was abusing his office and misusing the massive power of his agency to benefit a friend and donor. Within weeks, the whistleblowers who did not resign were fired by OAG. Our clients brought a claim against their public employer under the Texas Whistleblower Act.

As you know, our clients reached a tentative settlement with OAG, but that settlement requires legislative approval. After neither the Senate nor the House made a specific appropriation for the settlement, OAG agreed to pay the cost out of its budget, and we began attempting to discuss that option with lawmakers. Yesterday we were provided a draft of the budget conference committee report that includes a rider in OAG's budget that would prohibit OAG from paying not just our settlement, but *any settlement or judgment* relating to *any lawsuits or claims* filed under the Whistleblower Act. Not only does this rider unfairly punish our clients, it is also disastrous public policy.

When it enacted the Texas Whistleblower Act, the Texas Legislature made a solemn promise to public employees: if they are fired for reporting corruption, they can recover their lost wages and other damages from their employing agency. This safety net, and state employees' willingness to report corruption, are at stake. We are writing you to ask, once again, that you reconsider your position.

The Whistleblowers remain perplexed and dismayed by the Legislature's refusal to approve the tentative settlement – a routine action under any other circumstances. We have not heard of anyone questioning the amount of the settlement. And how could they? It amounts to around one quarter of one percent of the OAG's budget for the biennium and it is no windfall for the plaintiffs or their counsel. Likewise, we have not heard of anyone (other than Paxton) questioning the veracity or utility of our clients' actions. Once again, how could they? These brave public employees' reporting resulted in an FBI investigation that remains open and ongoing.

We have heard various other justifications for refusing to approve the funding, including opposition to the use of taxpayer funds to settle a claim based on Ken Paxton's conduct and a desire for our suit to continue so that Ken Paxton's actions can be subjected to further investigation. Neither of these justify breaking the promise the Texas Legislature made to protect Texans who are retaliated against for reporting criminal conduct by state officials and state agencies. The idea that some funds other than state funds should be used to pay the settlement is contrary to how the law actually works. The Texas Whistleblower Act allows whistleblowers to sue *only* their employing agency – in this case OAG. As you know, the Act *does not allow* for personal claims against the individual doing the firing or accused of corruption.

Furthermore, it is unfair to expect whistleblowers to not only discover and report wrongdoing, but also to further investigate that alleged criminal conduct through the civil justice system when other bodies, like the FBI, prosecutors, and even the Texas Legislature, are actually set up for that purpose. The state does not need our lawsuit to shine a light on the corruption at OAG; our clients' reporting already did that, and the FBI is actively investigating those allegations.

If the Legislature does not approve the tentative settlement between OAG and the whistleblowers, it will only serve to punish the individuals who were brave enough to sacrifice their careers for the good of all Texans by reporting criminal conduct by OAG to law enforcement. These individuals are: David Maxwell, a retired Texas Ranger and a 38-year veteran of the Department of Public Safety; Mark Penley, a career prosecutor; and Blake Brickman and Ryan Vassar, dedicated public servants in the midst of their careers with young families at home. All of these men were fired by OAG within days of reporting to law enforcement.

In addition to punishing the Whistleblowers, refusing to fund the tentative settlement will do untold damage to the Whistleblower Act itself and the policy behind its enactment – which is to encourage public employees to report corruption. A decision not to fund this settlement will remove any comfort future public employees have to report illegal conduct of state officials and agencies by calling into permanent question the safety net provided by the Act and give future officeholders a license to break the law. Surely none of the 1100 remaining employees at OAG, or any of the countless other state employees, will risk their financial livelihood to report corruption if the Legislature hangs our clients out to dry.

Once again, we implore you to consider the ramifications of this decision to not just our clients but to the State of Texas and to approve funding of the tentative settlement agreement. We, along with our clients remain available and willing to answer any questions you may have or to provide any additional information you may want.

Sincerely,

/s/ Joe Knight	/s/ Tom Nesbitt	/s/ T.J. Turner	/s/ Don Tittle
Counsel for	Counsel for	Counsel for	Counsel for
Ryan Vassar	James Blake Brickman	David Maxwell	Mark Penley

Exhibit C

EXHIBIT C

This Exhibit contains a chronological list of published articles and news stories reflecting the highly publicized nature of the allegations underlying each of the House's twenty Articles of Impeachment before the Attorney General's recent election. This list is not meant to be exhaustive.

Christy Hoppe, "Travis County DA passes on taking action against Atty Gen Ken Paxton," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, Jan. 29, 2015.

Christy Hoppe, "AG Paxton won't face securities case charges," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, Jan. 30, 2015.

Chuck Lindell and Jazmine Ulloa, "No charges for attorney general," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Jan. 30, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Travis DA ends Paxton inquiry ;Case referred elsewhere due to lack of venue;" *The Houston Chronicle*, Jan. 30, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Travis DA refers AG probe elsewhere," <u>San Antonio Express-News</u>, Jan. 30, 2015.

"Huh? Who says the AG isn't political?" San Antonio Express-News, Feb. 1, 2015.

Ken Herman, "For these three, 'P' stands for persistent," Austin American-Statesman, Feb. 6, 2015.

"Why Ken Paxton is tying up a dead woman's estate," Corpus Christi Caller-Times, Feb. 20, 2015.

Tom Whitehurst Jr., "Making Texas safe for the GOP," *Corpus Christi Caller-Times*, March 22, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy and Lise Olsen, "Watchdog wants stalled AG probe pursued; Case referred to Collin County DA, who says complaint must be refiled," *The Houston Chronicle*, March 31, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy and Lise Olsen, "Watchdog demands action on AG," <u>San Antonio Express-News</u>, March 31, 2015.

Christy Hoppe, "Group to refile AG case," *The Dallas Morning News*, April 1, 2015.

"Independent Prosecutor," *The Dallas Morning News*, April 3, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Public Integrity Unit's fate up for debate; Inaction in Paxton case gives fodder to foes of bill that would send cases to officials' home-area prosecutors," <u>The Houston Chronicle</u>, April 4, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Case shines light on SB 10's dilemma," <u>San Antonio Express-News</u>, April 5, 2015.

Mike Ward, "Compromise could get ethics bill moving again," *The Houston Chronicle*, April 8, 2015.

Michael E. Young, "Collin County DA asks Texas Rangers to investigate Texas AG Ken Paxton," *The Dallas Morning News*, April 9, 2015.

Mike Ward, "Senate OKs bill to move integrity unit; Measure would strip Travis DA's office of status as watchdog," *The Houston Chronicle*, April 9, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Grand jury looking into Paxton case," *The Houston Chronicle*, April 9, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Paxton probe files are sought," San Antonio Express-News, April 9, 2015.

Gromer Jefferies Jr. and Michaele E. Young, "DA deflects Paxton case," *The Dallas Morning News*, April 10, 2015.

Chuck Lindell, "Texas Rangers to probe Paxton," *Austin American-Statesman*, April 10, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Paxton case to get review; Collin County DA asks Rangers to conduct probe into violations," *The Houston Chronicle*, April 10, 2015.

Todd Robberson, "The big stall in Collin County on criminal probe of Attorney General Paxton," *The Dallas Morning News*, April 10, 2015.

"CITY | STATE; Rangers are asked to review Paxton's violations," *The Houston Chronicle*, April 10, 2015.

"Questions loom in Paxton ethics case," Austin American-Statesman, April 11, 2015.

"Collin County," *The Dallas Morning News*, April 12, 2015.

"It's a wrap: Editorials for the week of April 5-11," Austin American Statesman, April 12, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "Fire put out by AG smolders again," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, April 14, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "Paxton's assets put into trust," *The Dallas Morning News*, April 15, 2015.

"Stepping up on the soapbox," *The Dallas Morning News*, April 19, 2015.

Marty Schladen, "Texas house votes to move corrupt investigations to DPS," <u>El Paso Times</u>, April 20, 2015.

Robert T. Garrett, "House favors yanking corruption probes from Travis, adds provision affecting Paxton's case," *The Dallas Morning News*, April 20, 2015.

Robert T. Garrett, "Collin DA Willis recuses himself from Paxton securities-license probe," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, April 21, 2015.

Robert T. Garrett, "Corruption cases move to counties," *The Dallas Morning News*, April 21, 2015.

David Saleh Rauf, "House votes to dilute ethics watchdog's power," <u>The Houston Chronicle</u>, April 21, 2015.

David Saleh Rauf, "House OKs bill on graft," San Antonio Express-News, April 21, 2015.

Valerie Wigglesworth, "Two Houston attorneys appointed to Paxton case after Collin DA's recusal," *The Dallas Morning News*, April 22, 2015.

Valerie Wigglesworth, "2 named to oversee AG's case," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, April 23, 2015.

Tod Robberson, "Special prosecutors should add credibility to tainted investigation of Paxton," *The Dallas Morning News*, April 23, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "2 appointed special prosecutors in Paxton probe; Houston pair vow an impartial review in attorney general's security law case," *The Houston Chronicle*, April 23, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "Allen Briefs," *The Dallas Morning News*, April 24, 2015.

"Hits and Misses," *The Dallas Morning News*, April 25, 2015.

"Collin County," *The Dallas Morning News*, April 26, 2015.

"Join Our Blog Debate," *The Dallas Morning News*, April 27, 2015.

EVA-MARIE AYALA, "Tough ethics bills may hit too close to home," *The Dallas Morning News*, April 28, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "Attorney General Ken Paxton says little about Texas Rangers probe into securities violations," *The Dallas Morning News*, May 6, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "Paxton says he hasn't spoken with Rangers about case," *The Dallas Morning News*, May 7, 2015.

Christy Hoppe, "Paxton referrals detailed," *The Dallas Morning News*, May 17, 2015.

Christy Hoppe, "State reviews Mowery deals," *The Dallas Morning News*, May 17, 2015.

Angela Fire, "Austin; Records: Paxton earned thousands from referrals," <u>Denton Record-Chronicle</u>, May 18, 2015.

Christy Hoppe, "Paxton didn't disclose fee earned for referral," *The Houston Chronicle*, May 18, 2015.

"Detailing Paxton's Deal," *The Dallas Morning News*, May 21, 2015.

Marty Schladen, "Texas Legislature passes controversial corruption measure," *El Paso Times*, May 30, 2015.

Tod Robberson, "Clock is ticking for possible indictment of Attorney General Ken Paxton," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, June 1, 2015.

Judy B. Beeman, "Letters to the Editor," Fort Worth Star-Telegram, June 2, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy and Mike Ward, "State judge expands Paxton investigation; Special prosecutors looking into attorney general's case say they are 'going where the evidence took us," *The Houston Chronicle*, June 5, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy and Mike Ward, "Probe of AG's actions expands; More possible offenses investigated," *San Antonio Express-News*, June 5, 2015.

"Nation," The Houston Chronicle, June 5, 2015.

"EDITORIAL: Texas should keep Public Integrity Unit," <u>The Beaumont Enterprise</u>, June 14, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "Investigation of Texas AG Ken Paxton ready for grand jury review," *The Dallas Morning News*, June 18, 2015.

Mike Ward, "Abbott signs bill to revise grand jury system," <u>The Houston Chronicle</u>, June 20, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "BRIEFS," *The Dallas Morning News*, June 26, 2015.

Tanya Eiserer, "Legal woes deepen for AG Paxton," Fort Worth Star-Telegram, July 1, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton calls the investigation against him a 'political hit-job." *The Dallas Morning News*, July 2, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Prosecutor expects Paxton's indictment; Attorney cites 'substantial' evidence," *San Antonio Express-News*, July 2, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Prosecutor: Paxton evidence strong; Fraud case against attorney general will be presented to grand jury soon," *The Houston Chronicle*, July 2, 2015.

"Texans deserve to know about Paxton," Fort Worth Star-Telegram, July 2, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "Paxton may be indicted," *The Dallas Morning News*, July 2, 2015.

Tod Robberson, "Prosecuting Paxton: Time for attorney general to face, not flout, the law," <u>The Dallas Morning</u>, July 2, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "Paxton may be indicted," *The Dallas Morning News*, July 2, 2015.

Lance Murray, "Special prosecutor to seek felony charge against Texas AG Paxton in securities case," <u>Dallas Business Journal</u>, July 2, 2015.

Chuck Lindell, "Grand jury will hear Paxton case," Austin American-Statesman, July 3, 2015.

"AG decries case as 'political hit job," *The Dallas Morning News*, July 3, 2015.

Chuck Lindell, "Grand jury will hear Paxton case," Austin American-Statesman, July 3, 2015.

"AG decries case as 'political hit job," *The Dallas Morning News*, July 3, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "Aide: Paxton case a 'hit job," *The Dallas Morning News*, July 3, 2015.

Patrick Svitek, "Paxton aide says AG is a target of a 'political hit job,'" *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, July 3, 2015.

Sophia Bollag, "Democratic lawyers pursuing legal action against Paxton," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, July 3, 2015.

"Austin; AG spokesman says case is 'political hit-job," *Denton Record-Chronicle*, July 3, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Paxton aide alleges 'political hit'; Spokesman assails prosecutors over effort to indict attorney general," *The Houston Chronicle*, July 3, 2015.

"Hits and Misses," *The Dallas Morning News*, July 4, 2015.

J. David McSwane, "Politics fills top jobs at AG office - Correction Appended," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, July 5, 2015.

"EDITORIAL: Attorney general's shenanigans embarrass Texas," <u>The Beaumont Enterprise</u>, July 7, 2015.

"What to do about mistaken choice of AG," *Corpus Christi Caller-Times*, July 7, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Texas AG is tied to firm that the feds probed," <u>San Antonio Express-News</u>, July 8, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Paxton linked to firm in probe; AG is an investor in company under SEC investigation," *The Houston Chronicle*, July 8, 2015.

"A nonpolitical appeal to reason," <u>Corpus Christi Caller-Times</u>, July 9, 2015. Lauren McGaughy, "Paxton's ties grew to 28 from two; AG doesn't cut business interests," <u>San Antonio Express-News</u>, July 9, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Paxton grows business ties despite vow," *The Houston Chronicle*, July 9, 2015.

Valerie Wigglesworth, "Grand jurors mistakenly ID'd," *The Dallas Morning News*, July 10, 2015.

"Have you heard? 5 STORIES FROM AROUND THE AREA," *The Dallas Morning News*, July 10, 2015.

"Collin County," *The Dallas Morning News*, July 12, 2015.

Kevin Cummings, "Collin County grand jury likely to hear Paxton case," <u>Plano Star Courier</u>, July 13, 2015.

J. David McSwane and Chuck Lindell, "Board held off Paxton charges," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, July 14, 2015.

Tod Robberson, "As Paxton's legal problems mount, he must keep AG's office out of it," *The Dallas Morning News*, July 15, 2015.

Julieta Chiquillo, "Tech firm in inquiry got city aid," *The Dallas Morning News*, July 16, 2015.

"Abbott should call on attorney general to vacate position," <u>San Angelo Standard-Times</u>, July 16, 2015.

Tom Benning, "Paxton reports healthy \$2.5M campaign balance despite legal issues," *The Dallas Morning News*, July 17, 2015.

"McKinney Briefs," *The Dallas Morning News*, July 17, 2015.

"BRIEFS," *The Dallas Morning News*, July 17, 2015.

"Paxton displays a lawless disrespect," Mount Pleasant Daily Tribune, July 17, 2015.

Julieta Chiquillo, "Collin County," *The Dallas Morning News*, July 19, 2015.

Tod Robberson, "JOIN OUR BLOG DEBATE," *The Dallas Morning News*, July 20, 2015.

"Sounding Off," The Dallas Morning News, July 24, 2015.

"MCKINNEY BRIEFS," *The Dallas Morning News*, July 24, 2015.

David Saleh Rauf, "No blind trust for gov's investments," <u>San Antonio Express-News</u>, July 24, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "Paxton decision looming," *The Dallas Morning News*, July 26, 2015.

Jeff Mateer, "Jeff Mateer: Paxton isn't the one on a 'swamp adventure," <u>El Paso Times</u>, July 27, 2015.

David Saleh Rauf, "Abbott has no blind trust," *The Houston Chronicle*, July 27, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "Paxton team is upping its spin game," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, July 28, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Paxton case lands before grand jury," *The Houston Chronicle*, July 29, 2015.

Ken Herman, "Paxton's proxy speaks ill of probe," Austin American-Statesman, July 29, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Attorney general's case is before a Collin County grand jury," <u>San Antonio</u> <u>Express-News</u>, July 29, 2015.

Pamela Colloff, "Time and Punishment," <u>Texas Monthly</u>, August 2015.

"Reports: Texas AG indicted on multiple charges," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, Aug. 1, 2015.

"TRIVIA TEXAS," *The Texas Observer*, August 2015.

Bruce Tomaso, "Ted Cruz once hailed Ken Paxton as 'my good friend," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 2, 2015.

Bobby Blanchard, "18 other Texas officials who have been indicted, besides Ken Paxton," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 2, 2015.

"Before Ken Paxton, 10 Texas officials indicted since 1917," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Aug. 2, 2015.

Brandi Grissom, "Paxton indicted," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 2, 2015.

Chuck Lindell, "Paxton indicted, reports say," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Aug. 2, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Multiple felony charges hit AG; Indicted Paxton expected to turn self in on Monday," *San Antonio Express-News*, Aug. 2, 2015.

Christy Hoppe, "Paxton team withholding comments about indictment," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 2, 2015.

Tod Robberson, "If only Ken Paxton did as Ken Paxton says," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 3, 2015.

Brandi Grissom, "Support, derision for AG Ken Paxton after release of indictment," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 3, 2015.

Lance Murray, "Texas AG Ken Paxton reportedly indicted on securities fraud charges," <u>Dallas Business Journal</u>, Aug. 3, 2015.

Anna M. Tinsley, "Texas AG Ken Paxton indictment: Witch hunt or justified charges?" *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, Aug. 3, 2015.

"Todd J. Gillman, "Updated: Ted Cruz keeps distance on Ken Paxton indictment; Castro sees "cancer of corruption" in Texas government," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 3, 2015.

Mike Drago, "Why it matters that Ken Paxton didn't wear a towel in his booking mug," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 3, 2015.

Bill Hethcock, "Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton booked in Collin County on felony charges," *Dallas Business Journal*, Aug. 3, 2015.

Brandon Formby, "Paxton will plead not guilty, ask for jury trial," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, Aug. 3, 2015.

Christy Hoppe, "Paxton's career and more at stake," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 3, 2015.

"Paxton wants to explain, so hear him out," Fort Worth Star-Telegram, Aug. 3, 2015.

Julieta Chiquillo, "Judge cited Paxton's 'high profile' case as reason to discard towel for mugshot," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 3, 2015.

Julieta Chiquillo, "Court lets Paxton ditch the towel for mugshot," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 3, 2015.

Ed Sterling, "Panel hears testimony in wake of jail death," <u>Stephenville Empire-Tribune</u>, Aug. 3, 2015.

"Five things you need to know today, Aug. 3," *Odessa American*, Aug. 3, 2015.

Mike Ward, "GOP leaders silent on Paxton; Attorney general's indictment gets no response from top state officials," *The Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 3, 2015.

Chuck Lindell, "Paxton expected to surrender Monday," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Aug. 3, 2015.

Christy Hoppe, "Investor faces \$60K fine for deal that launched Paxton probe," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 3, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton turns self in after securities fraud indictment," *Flower Mound Leader*, Aug. 3, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton turns self in after securities fraud indictment," <u>Mesquite News</u>, Aug. 3, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton turns self in after securities fraud indictment," <u>Plano Star Courier</u>, Aug. 3, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton turns self in after securities fraud indictment," <u>Lewisville Leader</u>, Aug. 3, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton turns self in after securities fraud indictment," <u>The Colony Courier-Leader</u>, Aug. 3, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton turns self in after securities fraud indictment," <u>Celina Record</u>, Aug. 3, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton turns self in after securities fraud indictment," *Frisco Enterprise*, Aug. 3, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton turns self in after securities fraud indictment," <u>Coppell Gazette</u>, Aug. 3, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton turns self in after securities fraud indictment," <u>Allen American</u>, Aug. 3, 2015.

"Paxton, Abbott change the subject," *Corpus Christi Caller-Times*, Aug. 3, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton turns self in after securities fraud indictment," <u>Carrollton Leader</u>, Aug. 3, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton turns self in after securities fraud indictment," <u>McKinney Courier-Gazette</u>, Aug. 3, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton turns self in after securities fraud indictment," <u>Rowlett Lakeshore Times</u>, Aug. 3, 2015.

Mike Ward and Lauren McGaughy, "GOP saying little on Paxton; Attorney general may turn self in today," *San Antonio Express-News*, Aug. 3, 2015.

Bobby Blanchard, "Long list of Texas politicos have faced criminal cases," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 3, 2015.

"CORRECTION," The Houston Chronicle, Aug. 3, 2015.

"Paxton dragging down state," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 3, 2015.

Chuck Lindell, "Ken Paxton arrested, faces 3 felony counts," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Aug. 4, 2015.

Brandi Grissom, "Support, criticism for embattled AG," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Todd J. Gillman, "Fallout from Paxton case could tarnish Cruz," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Robert T. Garrett, "Stickland, Sullivan defend Paxton, claim AG's indictments orchestrated by 'liberal' Straus ally," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Julieta Chiquillo, "Judge lets Paxton throw out the towel for mugshot," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Paxton surrenders on fraud charges; INDICTMENT: Accusations are laid out in felony securities case," *The Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Matthew Waller, "Paxton case less political than Perry's," *Abilene Reporter-News*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Matthew Waller, "Paxton case less political than Perry's," <u>Corpus Christi Caller-Times</u>, Aug. 4, 2015.

"Prosecuting Paxton," The Dallas Morning News, Aug. 4, 2015.

Matthew Waller, "Paxton case less political than Perry's," *Times Record News*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Matthew Waller, "Paxton case less political than Perry's," <u>San Angelo Standard-Times</u>, Aug. 4, 2015.

Brandon Formby, Wendy Hundley and Jeff Mosier, "Paxton: I'll fight," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 4, 2015.

"It's hard for Paxton to fight facts," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Indictments spell out case against Paxton; AG released on bail; aims for jury trial," *San Antonio Express-News*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Judge ordered no towel in Paxton mugshot due to 'high profile nature' of case," *Carrollton Leader*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Judge ordered no towel in Paxton mugshot due to 'high profile nature' of case," *Coppell Gazette*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Judge ordered no towel in Paxton mugshot due to 'high profile nature' of case," *Celina Record*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Judge ordered no towel in Paxton mugshot due to 'high profile nature' of case," *Flower Mound Leader*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Judge ordered no towel in Paxton mugshot due to 'high profile nature' of case," *McKinney Courier-Gazette*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Judge ordered no towel in Paxton mugshot due to 'high profile nature' of case," *Lewisville Leader*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Judge ordered no towel in Paxton mugshot due to 'high profile nature' of case," *Frisco Enterprise*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Judge ordered no towel in Paxton mugshot due to 'high profile nature' of case," *Mesquite News*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Judge ordered no towel in Paxton mugshot due to 'high profile nature' of case," *Little Elm Journal*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Judge ordered no towel in Paxton mugshot due to 'high profile nature' of case," *Plano Star Courier*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Judge ordered no towel in Paxton mugshot due to 'high profile nature' of case," *Allen American*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Judge ordered no towel in Paxton mugshot due to 'high profile nature' of case," *Rowlett Lakeshore Times*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Judge ordered no towel in Paxton mugshot due to 'high profile nature' of case," *The Colony Courier-Leader*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Mike Drago, "Judge: The terrible towel could've cost Paxton a fair trial," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Ken Herman, "Party line voters' reward: Paxton," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Aug. 4, 2015.

Mike Ward, "Indictments spell out case against Paxton; Tenure in office could prove difficult," <u>San Antonio Express-News</u>, Aug. 4, 2015.

"EDITORIAL; We all knew; Paxton's indictment was a matter of time," *The Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 4, 2015.

Danielle Abril, "Servergy: The story behind the McKinney tech firm identified in the Paxton investigation," <u>Dallas Business Journal</u>, Aug. 4, 2015.

Christy Hoppe, "Ex-partner's fine connected to Paxton deal," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, Aug. 4, 2015.

Mike Ward, "Paxton surrenders on fraud charges; Impact: Attorney general's ability to do job effectively at stake," *The Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 4, 2015.

"LETTERS TO THE EDITOR," The Dallas Morning News, Aug. 4, 2015.

Todd J. Gillman, "Paxton's fallout may taint Cruz," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 5, 2015.

Danielle Abril, "Servergy responds to Paxton indictment: It's disappointing, but we're headed a new direction," *Dallas Business Journal*, Aug. 5, 2015.

"AG Paxton gets pass on towel for mugshot," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 5, 2015.

"Voters are both victims, perps in Paxton case," *Corpus Christi Caller-Times*, Aug. 5, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy and Mike Ward, "AG Paxton says he expects to be cleared of fraud," <u>San Antonio Express-News</u>, Aug. 5, 2015.

Julieta Chiquillo, Robert T. Garrett and Brandon Formby, "In ruling out towel, judge cited high profile, fairness," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 5, 2015.

Ed Sterling, "Panel hears testimony in wake of jail death; Capital Highlights," *Llano County Journal*, Aug. 5, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy and Mike Ward, "Paxton tells supporters: 'I expect to be vindicated," <u>The Houston Chronicle</u>, Aug. 5, 2015.

Ed Sterling, "Panel hears testimony in wake of jail death; Capital Highlights," *Burnet Bulletin*, Aug. 5, 2015.

James Ragland, "Without towel for Paxton, Collin's policy gets soaked," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 5, 2015.

Ken Herman, "Paxton getting only tepid GOP support," Austin American-Statesman, Aug. 5, 2015.

Lisa Falkenberg, "Commentary; Paxton dodges the 'great equalizer' of towels in booking photo," *The Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 5, 2015.

"EDITORIAL: Attorney general's indictment is embarrassing," *The Beaumont Enterprise*, Aug. 5, 2015.

Sharon Grigsby, "Attorney General Paxton's very bad week -- and it's only Wednesday," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 5, 2015.

"Paxton defenders are tepid bunch," <u>Abilene Reporter-News</u>, Aug. 5, 2015. Chuck Lindell, "Lawyers: Paxton case hinges on betrayal of trust," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Aug. 5, 2015.

Tod Robberson, "The emerging Paxton Doctrine: Abide only by the laws you agree with," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 6, 2015.

"Texas AG indicted; Viet vets remembered; UTA legal aid," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, Aug. 6, 2015.

Ross Ramsey, "Paxton's career rests on scales of justice," <u>San Angelo Standard-Times</u>, Aug. 6, 2015.

Ken Byler, "Column: Making mud and kicking dirt," McKinney Courier-Gazette, Aug. 6, 2015.

Ken Byler, "Column: Making mud and kicking dirt," *Lewisville Leader*, Aug. 6, 2015.

Ken Byler, "Column: Making mud and kicking dirt," *Allen American*, Aug. 6, 2015.

Ken Byler, "Column: Making mud and kicking dirt," *Frisco Enterprise*, Aug. 6, 2015.

Ken Byler, "Column: Making mud and kicking dirt," *Coppell Gazette*, Aug. 6, 2015.

Ken Byler, "Column: Making mud and kicking dirt," *The Colony Courier-Leader*, Aug. 6, 2015.

Ken Byler, "Column: Making mud and kicking dirt," *Celina Record*, Aug. 6, 2015.

Ken Byler, "Column: Making mud and kicking dirt," *Rowlett Lakeshore Times*, Aug. 6, 2015.

Ken Byler, "Column: Making mud and kicking dirt," *Carrollton Leader*, Aug. 6, 2015.

Ken Byler, "Column: Making mud and kicking dirt," *Little Elm Journal*, Aug. 6, 2015.

Ken Byler, "Column: Making mud and kicking dirt," *Mesquite News*, Aug. 6, 2015.

Ken Byler, "Column: Making mud and kicking dirt," *Flower Mound Leader*, Aug. 6, 2015.

Ken Byler, "Column: Making mud and kicking dirt," *Plano Star Courier*, Aug. 6, 2015.

Terri Langford, "Tarrant judge has key role in Paxton case," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram,* Aug. 6, 2015.

"LETTERS; City secretary vindicated," *The Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 6, 2015.

"Cronyism as usual," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 6, 2015.

Julieta Chiquillo, "Judge lets AG Ken Paxton off towel hook in photo," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 7, 2015.

"We believe Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton should resign," <u>Denton Record-Chronicle</u>, Aug. 7, 2015.

"No Towel Treatment," The Dallas Morning News, Aug. 7, 2015.

"Paxton in an awkward position," Corpus Christi Caller-Times, Aug. 7, 2015.

Matt Peterson, "First court appearance set for Attorney General Paxton on securities fraud charges," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 7, 2015.

Matt Peterson, "Sounding Off," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 7, 2015.

"Hearing's intended prey fights back," *Abilene Reporter-News*, Aug. 7, 2015.

"LETTERS; Cleanup roadblocks," *The Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 7, 2015.

"LETTERS TO THE EDITOR," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 7, 2015.

"Should Paxton throw in the towel?" *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 8, 2015.

"Ups and downs; The heat isn't the only thing that has us boiling; elected officials have our ire, too," *The Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 8, 2015.

"Paxton indictment: Though the choice remains his, AG should resign," *The Daily Texan*, August 8, 2015.

"KEN PAXTON," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 9, 2015.

"It's time for Ken Paxton to step down," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Aug. 9, 2015.

Lance Murray, "Week in Review: A fight for a tortilla tycoon's estate, Ken Paxton's indictment and a giant ranch make the news," <u>Dallas Business Journal</u>, Aug. 9, 2015.

"EDITOR'S NOTE: We are unveiling a new feature on today's editorial page," <u>Denton Record-Chronicle</u>, Aug. 9, 2015.

James Osborne, "History of hype at firm," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 9, 2015.

Brandi Grissom, "AG Ken Paxton seeks to quash order to appear in contempt case," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 10, 2015.

"Paxton's problems evident pre-election," *Times Record News*, Aug. 10, 2015.

"Paxton's problems were evident before election," San Angelo Standard-Times, Aug. 10, 2015.

Peggy Fikac, "OPINION COLUMNIST; Watchdog makes big waves with small resources," <u>San Angelo Standard-Times</u>, Aug. 10, 2015.

Peggy Fikac, "Watchdog holds Texas' top dogs accountable," <u>The Houston Chronicle</u>, Aug. 10, 2015.

"Your Turn," San Antonio Express-News, Aug. 12, 2015.

"Paxton's investors circle wagons," Corpus Christi Caller-Times, Aug. 12, 2015.

"Paxton's investors circle wagons in light of trouble," San Angelo Standard-Times, Aug. 13, 2015.

Forrest Milburn, "Praying for Paxton," Plano Star Courier, Aug. 13, 2015.

Forrest Milburn, "Praying for Paxton," Frisco Enterprise, Aug. 13, 2015.

Forrest Milburn, "Praying for Paxton," McKinney Courier-Gazette, Aug. 13, 2015.

Forrest Milburn, "Praying for Paxton," Allen American, Aug. 13, 2015.

Forrest Milburn, "Your Turn," San Antonio Express-News, Aug. 13, 2015.

"Sounding Off," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 14, 2015.

"Letters," Fort Worth Star-Telegram, Aug. 14, 2015.

Ross Ramsey, "Some murmur of Paxton successor," Corpus Christi Caller-Times, Aug. 14, 2015.

Bobby Blanchard, "Texas AG Ken Paxton received 7 emails of support after news of his indictment," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 18, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "Prosecutors re-indict Texas AG Ken Paxton, but charges remain the same," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 18, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Paxton's role called a pattern; Board challenges ruling on investor," <u>San Antonio Express-News</u>, Aug. 18, 2015.

Todd J. Gillman, "Perry rejects calls for indicted Attorney General Ken Paxton to resign," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, Aug. 19, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "Indictments against Paxton reissued," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, Aug. 19, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Paxton re-indicted to clarify accusations," *The Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 19, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton re-indicted in Collin County," <u>The Colony Courier-Leader</u>, Aug. 19, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton re-indicted in Collin County," Frisco Enterprise, Aug. 19, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton re-indicted in Collin County," *Rowlett Lakeshore Times*, Aug. 19, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton re-indicted in Collin County," Allen American, Aug. 19, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton re-indicted in Collin County," Mesquite News, Aug. 19, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton re-indicted in Collin County," *Plano Star Courier*, Aug. 19, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton re-indicted in Collin County," *Flower Mound Leader*, Aug. 19, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton re-indicted in Collin County," <u>McKinney Courier-Gazette</u>, Aug. 19, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton re-indicted in Collin County," *Lewisville Leader*, Aug. 19, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton re-indicted in Collin County," *Little Elm Journal*, Aug. 19, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton re-indicted in Collin County," *Coppell Gazette*, Aug. 19, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton re-indicted in Collin County," *Celina Record*, Aug. 19, 2015.

Conner Hammett, "Paxton re-indicted in Collin County," Carrollton Leader, Aug. 19, 2015.

"BRIEFS," San Antonio Express-News, Aug. 19, 2015.

Todd J. Gillman, "Paxton OK to stay, Perry says," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 20, 2015.

Chuck Lindell, "Redone charges clarify Paxton case," *Austin American-Statesman*, Aug. 20, 2015.

"Your Turn," San Antonio Express-News, Aug. 20, 2015.

David Saleh Rauf, "Paxton battling supporter over ethics probe; Attorney General's Office backing agency investigating Empower Texans' use of money in political campaigns," *The Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 20, 2015.

"LETTERS," *The Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 22, 2015.

Chuck Lindell, "Defense of faith defines Paxton," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Aug. 23, 2015. "Collin County," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, Aug. 23, 2015.

"It's a wrap: Editorials for the week," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Aug. 23, 2015.

Lise Olsen and Lauren McGaughy, "Paxton role in Hunt case faulted; Questions raised on deal for heirs; AG defends work," *The Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 23, 2015.

Lise Olsen and Lauren McGaughy, "Paxton probate role examined; Experts frown at his moves in Hunt case," *San Antonio Express-News*, Aug. 23, 2015.

Bobby Blanchard, "Report: Ken Paxton's ethics, actions in probate case raise questions," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, Aug. 24, 2015.

Brandi Grissom, "Gov. Greg Abbott: AG Ken Paxton is innocent until proven guilty," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 24, 2015.

Peggy Fikac, "Poll: Republicans not backing Paxton," *The Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 24, 2015.

Peggy Fikac, "Most in GOP poll say Paxton should resign; Over half of tea party voters agree," *San Antonio Express-News*, Aug. 24, 2015.

Peggy Fikac, "Gov on Paxton: Let legal process work; Abbott says he hasn't seen poll," <u>San Antonio Express-News</u>, Aug. 25, 2015.

Valerie Wigglesworth, "Funds for prosecutor fees cut," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 25, 2015.

Peggy Fikac, "GOP says Paxton presumed innocent; Officials agree AG should not resign unless proven guilty," *The Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 25, 2015.

Brandi Grissom, "Abbott: Calls for AG's resignation premature," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 25, 2015.

"EDITORIAL: Texans deserve attorney general free of felony charges," <u>The Beaumont Enterprise</u>, Aug. 26, 2015.

"Wait and see on Paxton," Fort Worth Star-Telegram, Aug. 26, 2015.

Bill Hethcock, "Attorney General Ken Paxton pleads not guilty to defrauding investors, his attorney quits," *Dallas Business Journal*, Aug. 27, 2015.

Valerie Wigglesworth, "Attorney General Ken Paxton seeks new attorney on securities fraud charges," *Dallas Business Journal*, Aug. 27, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "Ken Paxton's rough day in court shows his legal, political teams aren't ready for fight ahead," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 27, 2015.

Dave McNeely, "Paxton is a democratic piñata," *Abilene Reporter-News*, Aug. 27, 2015.

Dave McNeely, "Paxton is the Democrats' piñata," Corpus Christi Caller-Times, Aug. 27, 2015.

Paul J. Weber, "Texas attorney general Paxton pleads not guilty to fraud," *El Paso Times*, Aug. 27, 2015.

Anna M. Tinsley, "Texas attorney general pleads not guilty, seeks new attorney," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, Aug. 27, 2015.

"LETTERS; Arabic language lessons," The Houston Chronicle, Aug. 27, 2015.

Dave McNeely, "Paxton just a Democratic piñata," San Angelo Standard-Times, Aug. 28, 2015.

Valerie Wigglesworth, "Paxton's attorney quits case, citing differences," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 28, 2015.

Tod Robberson, "Paxton's lawyer switcheroo suggests the stakes are higher than he acknowledges," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 28, 2015.

Mark Greene, "Judicial vacancies; Iran deal; Paxton unknown; The Donald; Bears and Frogs; Letters," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, Aug. 28, 2015.

Mark Greene, "BRIEFS," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 28, 2015.

"Keep cameras in courtroom for Paxton trial," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, Aug. 28, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "AG is in need of a solid team," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 28, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Securities case to hang over Paxton; Attorney general pleads not guilty to 3 felonies as lead counsel resigns," *The Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 28, 2015.

Ken Herman, "Paxton case on TV? It's your right," Austin American-Statesman, Aug. 28, 2015.

Chuck Lindell, "Paxton pleads not guilty in court," Austin American-Statesman, Aug. 28, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Paxton loses his lead lawyer; AG enters not guilty plea," <u>San Antonio</u> <u>Express-News</u>, Aug. 28, 2015.

"Bell Helicopter opens new manufacturing plant in Louisiana," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, Aug. 28, 2015.

Brian M. Rosenthal, "3 prosecutors now are working on the Paxton case; More people were needed to study evidence," *San Antonio Express-News*, Aug. 29, 2015.

Brian M. Rosenthal, "Lawyer added in case against Paxton; Prosecutors say help was needed to process the volume of files," *The Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 29, 2015.

Matthew Waller, "Negative Paxton poll draws scrutiny," <u>San Angelo Standard-Times</u>, Aug. 30, 2015.

Matthew Waller, "Negative Paxton poll draws scrutiny," Abilene Reporter-News, Aug. 30, 2015.

Valerie Wigglesworth, "Collin County," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 30, 2015.

"Conflict of interest must be avoided," San Antonio Express-News, Aug. 31, 2015.

Denise Marks, "LETTERS," The Houston Chronicle, Aug. 31, 2015.

"Attorney General Paxton pleads not guilty to charges," <u>Stephenville Empire-Tribune</u>, Aug. 31, 2015.

"Poor, Poor Ken Paxton," *The Texas Observer*, Sept. 1, 2015.

Matthew Waller, "Negative poll draws scrutiny," *Corpus Christi Caller-Times*, Sept. 1, 2015.

Christopher Hooks, "That Sinking Feeling," *The Texas Observer*, Sept. 1, 2015.

Noah M. Horwitz, "Recent failures of politicians reflect ineptitude of candidates and voters," *The Daily Texan*, Sept. 1, 2015.

"CAPITAL HIGHLIGHTS: Attorney General Paxton pleads not guilty to charges," *Glen Rose Reporter*, Sept. 1, 2015.

Ed Sterling, "Attorney General Paxton pleads not guilty to charges," <u>The Highlander</u>, Sept. 1, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "County officials must hold DA accountable," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, Sept. 1, 2015.

"JOIN OUR BLOG DEBATE," *The Dallas Morning News*, Sept. 1, 2015.

Ross Ramsey, "The luxury of 1-party immunity," *Corpus Christi Caller-Times*, Sept. 2, 2015.

"LETTERS; A decade after Katrina," *The Houston Chronicle*, Sept. 2, 2015.

"Abbott, Paxton don't own the government," *Corpus Christi Caller-Times*, Sept. 3, 2015.

Valerie Wigglesworth, "AG Ken Paxton gets extension to choose his defense team," *The Dallas Morning News*, Sept. 3, 2015.

Chuck Lindell, "Paxton gets a week extra to find lawyer," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Sept. 4, 2015.

"BRIEFS," *The Dallas Morning News*, Sept. 4, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Paxton gets an extra week to find legal representation," *The Houston Chronicle*, Sept. 4, 2015.

Tod Robberson, "More reasons to question Ken Paxton's integrity?" <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, Sept. 9, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Paxton prosecution cost cap is pushed," <u>San Antonio Express-News</u>, Sept. 9, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Collin County seeks to cap Paxton case costs; Officials question whether taxpayer money can pay for prosecution," *The Houston Chronicle*, Sept. 9, 2015.

Chris Tomlinson, "Commentary; States have role watching trading," *The Houston Chronicle*, Sept. 9, 2015.

"Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton's case gets even messier," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, Sept. 10, 2015.

Valerie Wigglesworth, "Fees for Paxton case up in air," *The Dallas Morning News*, Sept. 10, 2015.

Chuck Lindell, "Officials ask fee cut for Paxton's prosecutors," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Sept. 10, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "Texas AG Ken Paxton hires Terri Moore, Dan Cogdell to lead defense team," *The Dallas Morning News*, Sept. 10, 2015.

Chuck Lindell, "Veteran white-collar-case attorney to lead Paxton's defense," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Sept. 11, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "2 hire on to defend Paxton," *The Dallas Morning News*, Sept. 11, 2015.

"State's lawyer should have more scruples," *Corpus Christi Caller-Times*, Sept. 11, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Two top-flight attorneys now working for Paxton; Both known for ability to gain juries' trust; AG faces 3 counts," *San Antonio Express-News*, Sept. 11, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Paxton selects defense lawyers," *The Houston Chronicle*, Sept. 11, 2015.

"Texas Attorney General," *The Dallas Morning News*, Sept. 11, 2015.

"Ups and downs; Oil prices, Swift impacts parking and Kyle Field reopens," *The Houston Chronicle*, Sept. 12, 2015.

"Collin County," *The Dallas Morning News*, Sept. 13, 2015.

"No Headline In Original," Abilene Reporter-News, Sept. 13, 2015.

"Perry has time to focus on indictment," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram,* Sept. 14, 2015.

Valerie Wigglesworth, "Collin County budgets for special prosecutors in AG Ken Paxton case without guidance from judge," *The Dallas Morning News*, Sept. 15, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Collin County budgets \$100,000 for Paxton," <u>The Houston Chronicle</u>, Sept. 15, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "Cruz is positioned well even in midst of Trump frenzy," <u>The Dallas Morning</u> News, Sept. 15, 2015.

"Latest Paxton news could help or hurt legal woes," Fort Worth Star-Telegram, Sept. 18, 2015.

"MCKINNEY BRIEFS," *The Dallas Morning News*, Sept. 18, 2015.

Chuck Lindell, "Paxton conflict-of-interest questions raised in new filing," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Sept. 18, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "New questions raised on Paxton, witness," <u>San Antonio Express-News</u>, Sept. 18, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "CEO: Paxton paid as political adviser; Credibility of key witness in doubt, attorneys say," *The Houston Chronicle*, Sept. 18, 2015.

Bobby Blanchard, "Report: Ken Paxton paid \$100,000 in company shares to provide political advice," *The Dallas Morning News, Sept.* 18, 2015.

"Paxton should have more scruples," <u>Denton Record-Chronicle</u>, Sept. 20, 2015.

Valerie Wigglesworth, "Three more lawyers added to AG Ken Paxton's defense team," *The Dallas Morning News*, Sept. 24, 2015.

Chuck Lindell, "Ken Paxton adds 3 lawyers to defense," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Sept. 25, 2015.

Valerie Wigglesworth, "Paxton adds 3 attorneys to defense team," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, Sept. 25, 2015.

"DIALOGUE," The Texas Observer, October 2015.

Erica Grieder, "Stinging Indictment," <u>Texas Monthly</u>, October 2015.

Valerie Wigglesworth, "Paxton team seeking details," *The Dallas Morning News*, Oct. 2, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Paxton's attorneys subpoena grand jury's selection data," *The Houston Chronicle*, Oct. 3, 2015.

"Around the area," *The Dallas Morning News*, Oct. 3, 2015.

Valerie Wigglesworth, "Special prosecutors seek to quash subpoenas from Paxton's defense team," *The Dallas Morning News, Oct.* 8, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Prosecutors: Paxton subpoenas 'desperate," <u>The Houston Chronicle</u>, Oct. 8, 2015.

Lauren McGaughy, "Paxton's subpoenas targeted; Prosecutors call legal challenges 'fishing expedition," *San Antonio Express-News*, Oct. 8, 2015.

Charles Kuffner, "Not so fast with those subpoenas," Off the Kuff, Oct. 10, 2015.

"Let state officials live outside Austin," <u>San Antonio Express-News</u>, Oct. 10, 2015.

Tom Whitehurst Jr., "The politics behind trust in God," *Corpus Christi Caller-Times*, Oct. 11, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "GOP presidential contender Rick Santorum says indictment against Texas AG Ken Paxton politically motivated," *The Dallas Morning News*, Oct. 12, 2015.

Peggy Fikac, "Paxton 'more proactive' after legal difficulties," *The Houston Chronicle*, Oct. 12, 2015.

Peggy Fikac, "OPINION COLUMNIST; Through religion, Paxton protects himself," <u>San Antonio</u> <u>Express-News</u>, Oct. 12, 2015.

Zach Montellaro, "Santorum Defends Texas Attorney General," *National Journal*, Oct. 13, 2015.

Gromer Jeffers Jr., "Santorum calls Paxton case politically motivated," *The Dallas Morning News*, Oct. 13, 2015.

Zach Montellaro, "Santorum Defends Texas Attorney General," National Journal, Oct. 13, 2015.

Zach Montellaro, "Santorum Defends Texas Attorney General," *The Hotline*, Oct. 13, 2015.

"Santorum defends Paxton against 'political prosecution," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, Oct. 14, 2015.

Anna M. Tinsley, "Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton's Fort Worth hearing canceled," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, Oct. 16, 2015.

Valerie Wigglesworth, "Paxton hearing on Friday canceled; judge to issue written ruling on motions," *The Dallas Morning News*, Oct. 16, 2015.

Valerie Wigglesworth, "Paxton's defense team gets Collin County records on grand jury selection," *The Dallas Morning News*, Oct. 16, 2015.

Valerie Wigglesworth, "Collin County," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, Oct. 16, 2015.

VALERIE WIGGLESWORTH, "Grand jury records released," <u>THE DALLAS MORNING NEWS</u>, Oct. 17, 2015.

J. David McSwane, "Ken Paxton supporter sues to block payments to prosecutors in AG's securities fraud case," *The Dallas Morning News*, Dec. 30, 2015.

Philip Jankowski, "Police chief on leave during probe," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, March 17, 2016.

Ross Ramsey, "Effort to silence whistleblower fails," San Angelo Standard-Times, June 12, 2016.

"EDITORIAL: Paxton donation shows need for tighter laws," *The Beaumont Enterprise*, Aug. 1, 2016.

Lisa Dreher, "Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton to be tried twice for securities fraud," *The Daily Texan*, Feb. 20, 2017.

"Paxton facing bribery inquiry," *The Houston Chronicle*, Oct. 7, 2017.

Andrea Zelinski, "AG Paxton backs \$2M loan to wife's campaign for state Senate," <u>San Antonio</u> Express News, Feb. 11, 2018.

"EDITORIAL: AG Paxton must respond to aide's remarks," <u>The Beaumont Enterprise</u>, Feb. 12, 2018.

LAUREN MCGAUGHY, "Rival wishes Paxton 'Happy birthday' to his criminal charges," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 3, 2018.

Andrea Zelinski, "Paxton case is in limbo after ruling; Special prosecutors can't get promised big fees, court says," *San Antonio Express News*, Nov. 22, 2018.

Patrick Svitek & Emma Platoff, "Texas Court of Criminal Appeals rules against prosecutors in AG Paxton payment case," *The Houston Chronicle*, Nov. 27, 2018.

Andrea Zelinski, "Lawyers want Paxton ruling revisted," *The Houston Chronicle*, Dec. 5, 2018.

Emma Platoff, "Wife's bill would let Paxton waive securities rules," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Feb. 18, 2019.

"Around the State," *The Houston Chronicle*, Feb. 20, 2019.

Andrea Zelinski, "Paxton's wife defends bill empowering him," *The Houston Chronicle*, Feb. 20, 2019.

"Show of arrogance; A bill written by Paxton's state senator wife could help the attorney general skirt charges," *The Houston Chronicle*, Feb. 22, 2019.

"Roadblock to justice in Paxton case indefensible," San Antonio Express News, July 8, 2019.

Taylor Goldenstein, "Judge weighs moving Paxton's case, again; Decision by end of January may push case to trial in 2015 securities fraud allegations," *The Houston Chronicle*, Dec. 18, 2019.

Emma Platoff, "Criminal case against Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton will return to his native Collin County, judge rules," *Fort Worth Business Press*, June 26, 2020.

Emma Platoff, "Texas AG Ken Paxton's criminal case likely to face further delays as attorneys revive fights over venue, prosecutor pay," *Longview News-Journal*, July 19, 2019.

Taylor Goldenstein, "Texas AG Paxton's trial further delayed," <u>San Antonio Express News</u>, July 28, 2020.

Chuck Lindell, "Paxton criminal case, now 5 years old, delayed again," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, July 28, 2020.

Chuck Lindell, "State appeals court in Houston delays Paxton criminal case, now 5 years old," *Corpus Christi Caller-Times*, July 31, 2020.

Emma Platoff, "Judge won't be removed from criminal case against Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton," *The Panola Watchman*, Aug. 26, 2020.

Mark Curriden, "Texas AG Ken Paxton says he will not resign; claims 'rogue employees' made 'false allegations,'" <u>Dallas Business Journal</u>, Oct. 5, 2020.

Paul Thompson, "World Class' Nate Paul at center of allegations against Texas' attorney general, reports say; Developer enveloped by bankruptcy cases," <u>Austin Business Journal</u>, Oct. 5, 2020.

Mark Curriden, "Who is Ken Paxton, the Texas attorney general accused of bribery and abuse of office?" *Fort Worth Business Press*, Oct. 6, 2020.

Bob Sechler and Shonda Novak, "Nate Paul known for real estate empire, legal woes; Austin businessman now tied to criminal complaint against Ken Paxton," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Oct. 6, 2020.

"Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton says he won't resign after accusations of criminal activity by top aides," *Fort Worth Business Press*, Oct. 6, 2020.

"Who is Nate Paul, the real estate investor linked to abuse-of-office allegations against Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton?" *Fort Worth Business Press*, Oct. 7, 2020.

Emma Platoff and Shannon Najmabadi, "In new email, senior aides say Ken Paxton used power of his office to benefit political donor Nate Paul," *Longview News-Journal*, Oct. 8, 2020.

Shonda Novak, "Lawyer suspected 'something fishy' in AG's office; He says Ken Paxton's office pushed nonprofit to accept 'pennies on the dollar' in case against Nate Paul," *Austin American-Statesman*, Oct. 8, 2020.

"Travis County district attorney's office disputes part of Ken Paxton's defense of bribery allegations," *Fort Worth Business Press*, Oct. 9, 2020.

Chuck Lindell, "Rushed legal opinion raised some red flags," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Oct. 9, 2020.

Bob Sechler, "Foreclosure sales were canceled after Paxton legal opinion," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Oct. 10, 2020.

Paul Thompson, "Nate Paul, attorney sanctioned as lawsuit against foundation dismissed; Judge: Suit was 'brought in bad faith and for the purpose of harassment," <u>Austin Business Journal</u>, Oct. 12, 2020.

"Paxton fought \$300 hourly rate for attorneys prosecuting him, but OKs it for "rookie" lawyer in donor's case," *The Brownsville Herald*, Oct. 12, 2020.

Chuck Lindell, "Prosecutors in the long-running criminal case against Texas," <u>Austin Business</u> Journal, Oct. 21, 2020.

"Second whistleblower fired from Texas attorney general's office after accusing Ken Paxton of bribery," *Fort Worth Business Press*, Oct. 23, 2020.

Chuck Lindell, "Judge: Paxton case should return to Collin County," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Oct. 24, 2020.

Emma Platoff, "The attorney general's office has sidelined four of the seven whistleblowers who reported Ken Paxton to law enforcement," *The Panola Watchman*, Oct. 25, 2020.

Bob Sechler and Shonda Novak, "Paxton investigation looked into Paul's conspiracy allegations," *Austin American-Statesman*, Oct. 29, 2020.

LAUREN McGAUGHY, "Paxton trial move on hold for now," <u>THE DALLAS MORNING NEWS</u>, Oct. 30, 2020.

Taylor Goldenstein, "Paxton trial move on hold - for now," *The Houston Chronicle*, Oct. 30, 2020.

"Court documents show friendly relationship between Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton and Nate Paul, donor at the center of new criminal allegations," <u>Longview News-Journal</u>, Nov. 6, 2020.

Chuck Lindell, "Paxton deputies complain of retaliation," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Nov. 6, 2020.

"2 say Paul staffer, Paxton linked," *The Dallas Morning News*, Nov. 7, 2020.

"Ken Paxton Must Resign Now," *The Dallas Morning News*, Nov. 8, 2020.

"Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton must resign now," Longview News-Journal, Nov. 10, 2020.

"Paxton back in hot water. He's escaped before," San Angelo Standard-Times, Nov. 13, 2020.

Tony Plohetski, "Attorney general denies wrongdoing, asserts legitimate involvement in donor's cases," *Austin American-Statesman*, Nov. 14, 2020.

ALLIE MORRIS and LAUREN MCGAUGHY, "Paxton hit with whistleblower lawsuit," <u>THE DALLAS MORNING NEWS</u>, Nov. 14, 2020.

Emma Platoff, "AG Paxton is back in hot water, but he's escaped before," *Abilene Reporter-News*, Nov. 15, 2020.

Tony Plohetski, "Whistleblowers accuse Texas AG of retaliation," *El Paso Times*, Nov. 16, 2020.

ROBERT T. GARRETT, "Silver lining for top of GOP?" <u>THE DALLAS MORNING NEWS</u>, Nov. 16, 2020.

Will Anderson, "FBI is investigating Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton over Nate Paul dealings, AP reports," *Austin Business Journal*, Nov. 18, 2020.

Jake Bleiberg, "FBI reportedly is investigating Texas AG," *The Houston Chronicle*, Nov. 18, 2020.

Tony Plohetski and Chuck Lindell, "'I make no apologies'; Attorney general defends actions in pursuing claims made by high-end donor," *Austin American-Statesman*, Nov. 18, 2020.

"EDITORIAL; Paxton must resign; Burdened by legal and ethical challenges, the disgraced AG cannot focus on Texas' business," *The Houston Chronicle*, Nov. 23, 2020.

"EDITORIAL; Paxton must resign; Burdened by legal and ethical challenges, the disgraced AG cannot focus on Texas' business," *The Houston Chronicle*, Nov. 23, 2020.

Emma Platoff, "Last whistleblower fired from Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton's office days after suing for retaliation," *Fort Worth Business Press*, Nov. 24, 2020.

Dave McNeely: Latest call for AG Paxton to resign not a good sign," *Longview News-Journal*, Nov. 26, 2020.

"Opinion; Thumbs up, down; Texas politicians have plenty to offer a satire filmmaker; plus, a gator should have its day," *The Houston Chronicle*, Nov. 28, 2020.

Taylor Goldenstein and Jay Root, "Lawyers for Paxton's pal gave \$25K to AG," <u>The Houston Chronicle</u>, Dec. 2, 2020.

"More garbage from Texas' disgraced AG," San Antonio Express News, Dec. 10, 2020.

Tony Plohetski, "Feds seek AG records in Paxton investigation; At least one subpoena served at agency headquarters," *Austin American-Statesman*, Dec. 11, 2020.

Tony Plohetski, "Federal agents served at least one subpoena Wednesday," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Dec. 11, 2020.

LAUREN McGAUGHY and ALLIE MORRIS, "Spat latest twist in Paxton saga," <u>THE DALLAS MORNING NEWS</u>, Dec. 15, 2020.

Jake Bleiberg, "Paxton's Google case costs soar after staff quits," *The Houston Chronicle*, Jan. 6, 2021.

Taylor Goldenstein, "Paxton won't divulge full cost; Taxpayers cover at least \$12,000 in his failed Supreme Court case," *San Antonio Express News*, Jan. 6, 2021.

Jake Bleiberg and Paul J. Weber, "AROUND THE REGION; Texas solicitor general latest to exit AG's office," *The Houston Chronicle*, Jan. 14, 2021.

Emma Platoff, "Agency: Act does not apply to Paxton," *Denton Record-Chronicle*, Jan. 15, 2021.

Emma Platoff, "The Texas attorney general's office is attempting to fight," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Jan. 16, 2021.

Emma Platoff, "Paxton: Whistleblower laws don't apply," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Jan. 16, 2021.

ALLIE MORRIS and LAUREN MCGAUGHY, "Paxton's donations dried up after accusations by his staff," *THE DALLAS MORNING NEWS*, Jan. 17, 2021.

"How much did AG's lawsuit cost Texans?" Denton Record-Chronicle, Jan. 19, 2021.

Paul Thompson, "Arbitrator: Nate Paul defrauded Mitte Foundation; Embattled real estate investor may lose control of downtown properties, calls decision 'inappropriate,'" <u>Austin Business Journal</u>, Feb. 9, 2021.

Jeremy Wallace, "Paxton scolded for \$40M transfer," San Antonio Express News, Feb. 11, 2021.

ALLIE MORRIS and LAUREN MCGAUGHY, "Paxton favors alleged," *THE DALLAS MORNING NEWS*, Feb. 12, 2021.

Taylor Goldenstein, "New accusations surface against Paxton; Whistleblowers now allege campaign donor helped attorney general with home remodel," *The Houston Chronicle*, Feb 12, 2021.

Mark Curriden, "Lawyer to Dallas Court of Appeals: Ken Paxton 'committed legal malpractice," *Dallas Business Journal*, Feb. 12, 2021.

Chuck Lindell, "Allegations about Paxton grow; Whistleblowers add to claims of bribery," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Feb. 13, 2021.

Ross Ramsey, "Ramsey: Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton defending his reputation on two fronts," *Longview News-Journal*, Feb. 16, 2021.

"Texas AG Ken Paxton seeks to oust police chief in San Antonio," <u>Denton Record-Chronicle</u>, Feb. 28, 2021.

Kate McGee, "Lawyer for Texas attorney general's office repeatedly tries to block testimony and evidence at whistleblower hearing," *Longview News-Journal*, March 2, 2021.

"Texas attorney general's relationship with Nate Paul probed at hearing," <u>Austin Business Journal</u>, March 2, 2021.

Taylor Goldenstein, "Case against AG may go on; Appeal likely after court permits suit brought by Paxton's former aides," *The Houston Chronicle*, March 14, 2021.

Taylor Goldenstein, "Court says case against Paxton can proceed," <u>San Antonio Express News</u>, March 16, 2021.

John Tedesco, Lauren McGaughy, Allie Morris and Jay Root, "Paxton refuses to release Trump rally messages," *Abilene Reporter-News*, March 26, 2021.

John Tedesco, Jay Root, Lauren McGaughy and Allie Morris, "Paxton withholds texts sent during riot; Despite open records law, AG fighting release of communications about attendance at rally," *The Houston Chronicle*, March 26, 2021.

LAUREN MCGAUGHY, "Court urged to act in Paxton fraud case," <u>THE DALLAS MORNING NEWS</u>, May 19, 2021.

Chuck Lindell, "paxton case - Court urged to end delay on appeal; Prosecutors seek action on pending requests," *Austin American-Statesman*, May 19, 2021.

KATE MCGEE, "Ken Paxton asks appeals court to toss whistleblower case brought by former top aides," *San Marcos Daily Record*, June 3, 2021.

KATE MCGEE, "Paxton asks appeals court to toss whistleblower case brought by former top aides," *Longview News-Journal*, June 3, 2021.

Ross Ramsey, "Analysis: Ken Paxton's attractive troubles," <u>San Angelo Standard-Times</u>, June 11, 2021.

Chuck Lindell, "Transfer of Paxton trial halted by court; Dispute over location of trial to blame for delay," *Austin American-Statesman*, June 16, 2021.

KATE MCGEE, "Whistleblowers say Texas AG Paxton is distorting testimony to get lawsuit dismissed," *Longview News-Journal*, June 22, 2021.

Kate McGee, "Whistleblowers: Paxton distorting testimony to get suit dismissed," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, June 23, 2021.

MORGAN O'HANLON, "Paxton blocks access to ERCOT documents," <u>THE DALLAS MORNING NEWS</u>, June 24, 2021.

Lauren McGaughy and Allie Morris, "Ken Paxton's office produces report to clear him of abuse of office claims," *Denton Record-Chronicle*, Aug. 25, 2021.

Chuck Lindell, "internal investigation - 'AG Paxton's actions were lawful,' report finds; Lawyers for critics call inquiry a 'half-baked self-exoneration," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Aug. 25, 2021.

"Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton cleared by his own office of bribery allegations," <u>Houston Defender</u>, Aug. 25, 2021.

LAUREN MCGAUGHY and ALLIE MORRIS, "Report by his own office clears Paxton," *The Dallas Morning News*, Aug. 25, 2021.

Taylor Goldenstein, "Paxton's top aide had a key role in report," *The Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 26, 2021.

James Barragán, "Court allows Ken Paxton's criminal case to move forward in his home county, but prosecutors say they'll appeal," *Longview News-Journal*, Sept. 9, 2021.

Chuck Lindell, "Court: Paxton to be tried in Collin County; AG's oft-delayed case moved from Houston," *Austin American-Statesman*, Sept. 10, 2021.

Chuck Lindell, "Paxton urges dismissal of whistleblower suit," <u>San Angelo Standard-Times</u>, Sept. 24, 2021.

Taylor Goldenstein, "Ruling: AG office workers protected; Court says Paxton not exempt from whistleblower law," *The Houston Chronicle*, Oct. 22, 2021.

Lauren McGaughy, John Tedesco and Jay Root, "Texas AG broke law when he didn't share Jan. 6 communications, Travis County DA says," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram,* Jan. 13, 2022.

Lauren McGaughy, John Tedesco and Jay Root, "Travis DA says Paxton broke open records law," *The Houston Chronicle*, Jan. 14, 2022.

"Texas AG Paxton needs to follow the law and release his Capitol riot-related messages," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, Jan. 14, 2022.

James Barragan, "Ken Paxton violated law and must release records related to Jan. 6 Trump rally," *The Houston Chronicle*, Jan. 14, 2022.

"DA says Paxton broke law by withholding Trump rally docs," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Jan. 15, 2022.

Taylor Goldenstein, John Tedesco and Allie Morris, "AG Ken Paxton says he didn't break open records law after papers seek Jan. 6 records," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, Jan. 21, 2022.

Taylor Goldenstein, John Tedesco and Allie Morris, "Paxton calls open records claims 'meritless," *The Houston Chronicle*, Jan. 22, 2022.

"Texas attorney general Ken Paxton refuses to hand over Jan. 6 records," *The Houston Chronicle*, Jan. 22, 2022.

Taylor Goldenstein, "AG Ken Paxton denies his office violated open records law," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Jan. 23, 2022.

JAMES BARRAGÁN, "Attorney General Ken Paxton defies county official's order to release records related to Jan. 6 Trump rally," <u>San Marcos Daily Record</u>, Jan. 23, 2022.

Chuck Lindell, "Paxton raises \$2.8M despite controversies; Candidate Guzman adds \$3.7 million to coffer," *Austin American-Statesman*, Jan. 24, 2022.

"How many new ways can Texas AG Ken Paxton find to disrespect the rule of law?" *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, Jan. 28, 2022.

"How to tell scandal from politics as usual," *Austin American-Statesman*, Jan. 30, 2022.

"Comptroller sees the light on open records Paxton wallows in the dark," *The Victoria Advocate*, Feb. 10, 2022.

"Editorial: We recommend Eva Guzman for Texas Attorney General in the Republican primary," *The Houston Chronicle*, Feb. 13, 2022.

James Barragan, "Whistleblowers say Ken Paxton is misleading Texans about his bribery and abuse of office allegations," *Houston Chronicle Online*, Feb. 21, 2022.

"4 accuse Paxton of lying about allegations; Whistleblowers rebut AG's public statements," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Feb. 22, 2022.

"Editorial: Paxton undermines the legal system he represents," <u>San Antonio Express-News</u>, Feb. 25, 2022.

LAUREN MCGAUGHY, "Court to take up Paxton venue fight," <u>THE DALLAS MORNING NEWS</u>, March 3, 2022.

Eric Dexheimer, "How Texas AG Ken Paxton helped a Medicaid fraud defendant cheat its insurer," *The Houston Chronicle*, March 4, 2022.

Eric Dexheimer, "Paxton's role in deal poses ethical question," <u>The Houston Chronicle</u>, March 10, 2022.

Chuck Lindell, "Complaint alleges hostility toward LGBT workers at attorney general's office," *Abilene Reporter-News*, April 3, 2022.

Chuck Lindell, "texas attorney general - LGBTQ workers allege hostility; AG's office accused of being 'overtly political," *Austin American-Statesman*, April 3, 2022.

Chuck Lindell, "LGBTQ workers allege hostility," *Times Record News*, April 4, 2022.

Jay Root and Taylor Goldenstein, "AG is not revealing addresses required on forms," *The Houston Chronicle*, May 18, 2022.

Jay Root and Taylor Goldenstein, "AG Ken Paxton refuses to disclose his property addresses to the Texas Ethics Commission," *The Houston Chronicle*, May 18, 2022.

Taylor Goldenstein, "Sen. John Cornyn, a former Texas AG himself, calls Ken Paxton's legal woes an embarrassment," *The Houston Chronicle*, May 19, 2022.

ALLIE MORRIS, "Primary voters shrug off Paxton legal woes," <u>THE DALLAS MORNING</u> <u>NEWS</u>, May 19, 2022.

TODD J. GILLMAN, "Cornyn decries Paxton's issues," <u>THE DALLAS MORNING NEWS</u>, May 20, 2022.

PAUL J. WEBER and JAKE BLEIBERG, "Seven years later, still no trial for Texas AG Ken Paxton," *Houston Chronicle Online*, May 23, 2022.

JAKE BLEIBERG, "Texas bar seeks to punish AG Ken Paxton for election lawsuit," <u>The Houston Chronicle</u>, May 25, 2022.

Ryan J. Rusak, "AG Ken Paxton's fraud case may have actually helped in GOP runoff with Bush. Here's how," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, May 26, 2022.

Lauren McGaughy and John Tedesco, "Travis County DA won't sue Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton over Jan. 6 records," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, July 1, 2022.

"Our laws should apply to Paxton too; His felony indictments have hit the 7-year mark," <u>Austin American-Statesman</u>, Aug. 17, 2022.

Bridget Grumet, "Paxton should face same system as rest of us; Attorney general's case has dragged on 7 years," *El Paso Times*, Aug. 22, 2022.

Taylor Goldenstein, "AG Ken Paxton pushes for dismissal of Texas Bar complaint against him Wednesday in court," *The Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 23, 2022.

LAUREN MCGAUGHY, "Texas AG Ken Paxton will be deposed in fraud case after election, lawyer says," *The Eagle*, Sept. 15, 2022.

LAUREN McGAUGHY, "Paxton to be deposed in securities fraud case Nov. 28," <u>THE DALLAS MORNING NEWS</u>, Sept. 16, 2022.

"Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton fled his home to avoid being served with subpoena, court record says," *San Antonio Express-News*, Sept. 17, 2022.

"Paxton Makes Mockery of Judicial System," THE DALLAS MORNING NEWS, Sept. 19, 2022.

CHRIS TOMLINSON, "Paxton's legal problems are a problem for Texas," *The Houston Chronicle*, Sept. 25, 2022.

Lisa Dreher, "Every time Ken Paxton lands in the news, it hurts Texas and the conservative cause," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, Sept. 27, 2022.

Eleanor Klibanoff, "Lawyers tried for days to subpoena Texas AG Ken Paxton before he fled home, emails show," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, Sept. 28, 2022.

Paul Thompson, "4 more bankruptcies for World Class; New filings from Nate Paul's real estate empire come as controversy surrounds him and AG Paxton," <u>Austin Business Journal</u>, Oct. 6, 2022.

"We Recommend," THE DALLAS MORNING NEWS, Oct. 21, 2022.

LAUREN MCGAUGHY and ALLIE MORRIS, "Texas AG not backing down," *The Dallas Morning News*, Oct. 23, 2022.

CHRIS TOTH, "Paxton has no shame," THE DALLAS MORNING NEWS, Oct. 30, 2022.

LAUREN MCGAUGHY AND ALLIE MORRIS, "Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton leans into controversy, brushes off scandals as he vies for reelection," *The Eagle*, Nov. 3, 2022.